

WEST HAGBOURNE PARISH

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Wednesday 20th May 2015 at Hagbourne Village Hall, East Hagbourne

Present: Cllr M. Butler and approx. 30 members of the public.

1. Welcome from the Chairman: 
Cllr Butler welcomed the public to the meeting.
2. Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Hugh Lewis, Sue Lay, Jeff Powell, Sue and Dave Totterdell, Val Walton and Betty Kendrick.
3. Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting 2014

The minutes were agreed and signed by the Chairman. Minutes to be posted on the website.
4. Matters Arising from the minutes

The minutes from 2014 were reviewed and updates provided including:

The Parish Boundary change has happened. We are now in the Ward of Cholsey, going across South Oxfordshire. 
5.     Report of Chairman of the Parish Council

A major feature of the last year has been the installation of a defibrillator in the telephone kiosk. The kiosk had to be refurbished before this could be done. This project was not something that the parish council itself drove forwards but a group of volunteers must be congratulated on their tireless efforts at fund raising, seeking grants from various bodies and arranging all of the work that had to be done to get the defibrillator installed. Particular thanks must go to Phil Taylor.

After the serious flood that there had been in previous years, steps have been taken to improve drainage in the village and farmers in the village who have taken steps to improve drainage through their properties. Thankfully, we have not had a repeat of the heavy rainfalls, yet, to test the drainage properly. However, one flash flood on the corner of Main Street, near Green Thatch suggests that  there is still work for Highway to do. It is also clear that water is very near to the road surface in several places and potholes have developed as a result. These have been fixed when reported but a longer term solution may need to be found.

Thames Water have been looking for possible sources of surface water drainage getting into the sewers but may not have appreciated the high level of the water table.

We have received a generous offer of a plot of land along Moor lane, at a peppercorn rent, from Chris and Sue Lay. Various uses are under consideration, such as a playground or a place to plant memorial trees. Access may be an issue and this is under investigation.

It now seems that a roundabout will be constructed at the bottom of Hagbourne Hill, at the junction with the A417. This is to provide a route for increased traffic along the A417 from the proposed junction with the Harwell Link Road and then over Hagbourne Hill to access the Harwell Campus or the A34. The Chairman has attended a number of meetings with Oxfordshire County Council and representatives with other parishes on or close to the A417 between Harwell and Blewbury. This roundabout is one of the proposals intended to improve safety along this stretch of road. The intended prohibition of a right turn on to the A417 from the village has been noted as inconvenient to some but the safety implications are likely to be the governing factor. Indeed we have just heard that this is being adopted, as well as a speed limit of 40 mph on the road up Hagbourne Hill and down to Chilton

A villager, Steve Templeton, has taken up with Oxfordshire County Council an issue of Moor Lane (beyond the old railway bridge) having been damaged by four wheel drive recreational vehicles. The parish council lent its support to his campaign. We have received notification that part of Moor Lane will be closed from 18 June for the duration of the necessary drainage and repair works. The stretch will be closed for motorised traffic for 12 months but for 6 months only for pedestrians and horses. This may raise some issues but because it was an “emergency” repair the parish council was not consulted.

We have finally managed to make contact with somebody about the S106 funding under which the developer of the Bloor Homes development on Park Road paid or agreed to pay for traffic calming / mitigation measures for the village. He is Howard Cox, Infrastructure Funding Manager, Environment & Economy, Oxfordshire County Council. We hope that there will now be some progress towards getting something done.

Apart from the overall increase in traffic through the village, there remains the problem of oversize vehicles passing through the village. An approach has been made to a farm at Coscote which we believe may have been responsible for some of these.

There have been various phases of consultation about SODC and Vale of White Horse Plans 2031. The SODC Plan does not appear to make anything worse for the village but it does not explicitly protect us either. We have responded by arguing that they should be more forceful about protecting the space between Didcot and West Hagbourne. The Vale Plan shows development up to the A417, on our side of the A34, which extends to the south of the Great Western Park boundary. This is currently marked as playing fields and allotments but there are some buildings there. We have submitted that they should not be extending development so far south.

Michael Butler, May 2015

Following notes to be reviewed once Chair’s report received:
· The installation of a defibrillator in the refurbished phone box was a fantastic achievement and thanks were given to everyone involved.
· Steps to improve drainage around the village have taken place and thanks were given to those villagers (including Chris Lay and Mr Drew) for their work on drainage ditches.

· Pot holes and pavement damage have been reported to the Highways Commission.
· Thames Water have been spending time in the village recently looking for surface water draining into the sewers.
· There are plans for a roundabout to be installed at the bottom of Hagbourne Hill, meaning villagers will not be able to turn right onto the A417 from the village, only left to the roundabout. The Highways Agency will be taking a piece of Tyrell trust land for the roundabout and they will be gifting an equivalent plot back to the trust.
· The Parish Council have been trying to establish a contact for Section 106 funding from the developers of the Bloor Homes development for traffic calming in the village. We now have a referral for a contact at OCC to discuss this. Interest was expressed in reinstating the white lines and road signs along the main road.
· Oversized vehicles: little interest is given to this from Trading Standards. 
5. Village Maintenance – Grass Cutting / Skip Hire / Dog Mess Bins
Grass cutting: are there any areas of grass that the villagers already cut? The Parish Council’s grant for grass cutting has been halved. Hawthorne Leisure now own the Horse Harrow and the land opposite. The village suggested that the Parish Council contact the Pub to request that they cut the grass on the land opposite, rather than the Parish Council continuing to fund this.
Dog mess bins: we have been advised that dog mess can be put into existing litter bins and we’ve been provided with stickers to put on the existing village bins. Parish Council to check how often the bins are emptied and see if they can be emptied more often. Something could be added to the Parish newsletter regarding owners’ responsibility to clear up animal waste.
Skip hire: there was general agreement that we don’t need to hire a skip for the village this year, which will save some money that could be put towards the grass cutting. 
6. Moor Lane
4x4 vehicles have damaged the Moor Lane B.O.A.T. (Byway Open to All Traffic) and OCC will be doing some drainage and repair work to the surface following the Byway closure in June.
Attendees requested more information about what the plan is for the resurfacing work to the BOAT.
The banked soil at the edge of the ditch in Moor Lane was reported to be falling back into the ditch and the culvert seems to be constructed uphill. Parish Council to discuss.
7. Potential Rental of Land from the Lays (adjacent to ‘Ragged Farm’)
A plot of land has been offered to the village from the Lays for a small rent for use by the village for a playground, memorial garden or similar. Chris Lay recommended access from Moor Lane over a bridge across the ditch rather than from the track past the horses as heavy machinery uses the horse track.
Some interest was expressed, and a query raised about whether it should be ‘policed’ in case of undesirable or inappropriate activities taking place on the land.  
The Lays would like to see a playground on the land and would perhaps contribute to that.

Before the village can come to a decision on whether to move forward with the proposal, there are a number of questions that need answering: roughly how long are the Lays thinking of leasing the land to the village for; are the Lays only interested in leasing the land for a playground; roughly how much would it cost to build a suitable bridge (to accommodate wheelchairs and pushchairs) and create a playground; would there be any insurance or legal liability issues? Parish Council to discuss and try to find answers to present to the village.

8. Valley Park – Proposed Plans

The outline plans were introduced at the meeting; the Council are keeping an eye on the plans and will continue to try and keep a boundary around the village. 
9. Open Forum
· A villager asked why drainage water trucks have been seen regularly in the village.

· The drainage pipes down Brook Lane leading out of the village towards Didcot have been reported as being blocked. Parish Council to look into it.
· Regarding traffic calming: a 20 mph limit would be better for the centre of the village and it was agreed that this measure can be discussed further.
There being no further business the meeting was declared closed at 9:00 pm.
Signed……………………………………………………..Dated………………………

Reports


